Town of East Hampton

Town Council Regular Meeting

Tuesday, April 22, 2014
East Hampton High School Library
Minutes

Present:  Chairperson Barbara Moore, Vice Chairman Kevin Reich, Council Members Patience Anderson, Ted Hintz, Jr., George Pfaffenbach, Mark Philhower and Philip Visintainer and Town Manager Michael Maniscalco.
Call to Order & Pledge of Allegiance

Chairperson Moore called the regular meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. in the East Hampton High School Library. 

Adoption of Agenda

A motion was made Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to adopt the agenda as presented.  Voted (7-0)
Approval of Minutes  
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Philhower, to approve the minutes for the April 8, 2014 Town Council Special Meeting as written and Regular Meeting as amended.  Voted (7-0)
Public Remarks
Sam Oliva, 45 East High Street, commented that he is disappointed regarding the communication for the Route 66/196 intersection project.
Rich Norkun, Chairman of the Parks & Recreation Advisory Board, commented on the budget cuts made by the Board of Finance to the mowing budget and urged the Council to re-fund the amount.
Presentations
High School Interact Club
Alison Spadorcia, Jake Gagliostri and Dan Klemonski from the High School Interact Club provided an overview of the volunteer activities of the Interact Club and other clubs at the High School.
Friends of Lake Pocotopaug Presentation on Spring Clean Up and Summer 2014
John Moore, Chairman of the Friends of the Lake, provided an overview of the lake clean up activities scheduled for April 26th.  Also scheduled for this summer is the Blessing of the Fleet in June, the Old Home Day booth and float and the August 9th Boat parade.
Bids & Contracts 
None
Resolutions/Ordinances/Policies/Proclamations 
Adoption of Fair Housing Resolutions
A motion was made by Mr. Visintainer, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adopt the Fair Housing resolutions.  Voted (7-0)
Proclamation for Army 1st Lieutenant Matthew Rogers

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Visintainer, to accept the proclamation for Army 1st Lieutenant Matthew Rogers.  Voted (7-0)
Resolution for Eagle Scout Tyler Stevens

A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to accept the proclamation for Eagle Scout Tyler Stevens.  Voted (7-0)

Continued Business 
Discussion and Vote on 2014-2015 Budget
Mrs. Moore presented a proposal for the 2014-2015 budget which would represent at 1.09 mill increase. Mr. Pfaffenbach, Mr. Reich and Mr. Visintainer were in favor of Mrs. Moore’s proposal.  Mr. Hintz provided a proposed budget representing the Republicans.  This would represent a .45 mill increase.  Council members discussed the options.  The documents detailing the proposals will be included with the minutes filed in the Town Clerk’s Office.  
A motion was made by Mr. Reich, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to adopt the budget with a 1.09 mill increase as presented.  Voted (4-3) Mrs. Moore, Mr. Reich, Mr. Visintainer and Mr. Pfaffenbach in favor; Mr. Hintz, Mrs. Anderson and Mr. Philhower against.
Long Crossing Culvert/Pinebrook Culvert Information
Mr. Maniscalco provided information that was requested at the last meeting regarding the cost of the Pine Brook Culvert.  The town utilized State funds for that project in the amount of $294,647.  That type of funding is not available for the Long Crossing Culvert.  The options include funding the project locally for approximately $85,500. Or with a CT Local Bridge program with 48% reimbursement.  The estimate for engineering, design and construction through the State would be approximately $300,000.
A motion was made by Mr. Philhower, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to fund the Long Crossing Culvert utilizing town funds.  Voted (7-0)
Sears Park – Plans for Fixing Sea Wall and Summer Opening
Mr. Maniscalco reported that the Town is awaiting word from the insurance company regarding the claim for the sea wall issues.  Mr. Maniscalco suggested a plan to remove the wall and taper the beach.  This would most likely need Inland Wetlands approvals.
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mrs. Anderson, to utilize a zero entry plan for the beach at Sears Park with erosion controls.  Voted (7-0)

Police Department 5 Year Plan
Per the Priorities and Goals objectives, the 5 year plan for the Police Department was presented to the Council.  If there are questions, the Police Chief can be invited to a future meeting.
Clergy Luncheon April 30th
The Clergy Luncheon is scheduled for Wednesday, April 30th at the Library Community Room.  This will provide the Council and Town Staff to get acquainted with the clergy and to develop a close working relationship with them.
Deadline for Applications for Facilities Committee/Schedule Interviews

A special meeting will be scheduled for interviews for the Facilities Evaluation Committee.
New Business 

Letter of Agreement for Maintenance of Sidewalks for Route 66/196
A letter was received from the State requiring a document be signed to accept responsibility for any new sidewalks created at the Route 66/196 intersection.  The Council indicated that they would like to prepare a resolution noting that the responsibility for clearing the sidewalks will be the abutting property owner.
Chatham Historic District Request to Waive Water Connection Fees
The Chatham Historical Society has asked that the water connection fee of $3,925 be waived as well as the sewer hookup fee.  The WPCA would make the decision regarding the sewer but the Council would approve the water connection fee.  This item will be voted on at the next meeting.
CT Federation of Lakes
Mrs. Moore indicated that the Town should sign up to be a member of the CT Federation of Lakes.  This item will be voted on at the next meeting.
Town Manager Report 

Update on STEAP Grant
The STEAP application was submitted for 13 Watrous Street remediation.
Town Hall Steps/Library Sidewalk Repairs
The Town Hall steps and Library sidewalks were repaired.  The Town Hall is just waiting on a new handrail.  The sidewalk at the Library is complete.  Public Works is looking into water runoff issues in the Library parking lot.
Update on Route 66/196 Meeting
The Town held a public information meeting on April 21st regarding the Route 66/196 intersection project.  The State indicated that additional sidewalks will be added as a change order to the north side of Route 66 during the project.
High School Building Committee Quarterly Report
The High School Building committee quarterly report was provided to Council members.
Lake Levels from Storm
Concerns were raised regarding the lake level due to recent rains.  Mr. Maniscalco contacted the CT Dam Maintenance and Control Division.
Other

Mr. Hintz asked why Public Works didn’t do the replacement of the Town Hall steps.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that the crew does asphalt not concrete.
Mr. Hintz asked about the punch list for Sears Park.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that he expects a report back by the end of the month.
Mr. Reich asked about the grant related to village centers.  He noted Mr. Carey said the town has a plan for the Village Center.  Who would work on a plan for Middle Haddam and Cobalt.  Mr. Maniscalco will have Mr. Carey work with Planning & Zoning on this item.
Mrs. Anderson asked about the Century 21 sign.  Mr. Maniscalco noted that an Eagle Scout will work on this project.  Could it be removed until fixed? Will there be issues with access due to the intersection?  Maybe an alternate site for the sign?  Mr. Reich will work with EDC on this project.

Town Council Liaison Reports
Mrs. Moore attended the Special meeting of the Clean Energy Task Force.  She noted it was not well attended but was very interesting.
Mr. Visintainer reported that the Fire Commission has a new recording secretary.
Appointments
Mrs. Moore recommended the following for the Water Task Force:

Ted Hintz from Town Council, Mark Barmasse and Ralph Nesci from WPCA, Don Coolican from the Board of Education, Tim Csere from the EDC and Meg Wright from the Planning & Zoning Commission.

A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to appoint the individuals listed above.  Voted (7-0)
Ed Jackowicz was also recommended for the Water Task Force however it was indicated that he is not a town resident.

Mr. Maniscalco made the following appointments:

Martin Podskoch from alternate member to full member of the Conservation-Lake Commission with a term through 2015

Reappointment of John Lanzi, Russell Oakes and Nikki O’Neill to the Town Cemetery Board with terms through 2018.

Appointment of James Brown to the Town Cemetery Board with a term through 2018.
Tax Refunds
A motion was made by Mrs. Anderson, seconded by Mr. Pfaffenbach, to approve tax refunds in the amount of $6,134.73.  Voted (7-0) 

Public Remarks 

Ann McLaughlin, 85 North Main Street, suggested that maybe the Century 21 sign could be repainted before it can be repaired.  She doesn’t agree with the location remaining where it is.
Ken Lee, Pinebrook Road, noted his concerns on the budget especially related to the Captain position in the Police department.
Sam Oliva, 45 East High Street, noted his concerns on the Captain position in the Police Department.  He asked why a captain is needed and how do we compare to other towns.
Mary Ann Dostaler, 56 William Drive, asked if the changes to the budget could be made available to the Board of Finance members.  She noted her disappointment that the Council didn’t take the advice of the Finance Director to pay down debt early.  She also commented on the appointments process for the Water Task Force. 
Ted Barber, Mott Hill Road, asked about the Christopher Brook culvert and commented on road patching.
Communications, Correspondence & Announcements
Town Council received a letter from the VFW inviting them to march in the Memorial Day parade.  Letters were also received regarding a Library Board.
Adjournment
A motion was made by Mr. Hintz, seconded by Mr. Reich, to adjourn the meeting at 8:45 p.m. Voted (7-0)
Respectfully submitted,

Cathy Sirois
Recording Secretary
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